
CRS191-3
Transcript by TransPerfect

MALE 1: And destroy the calendars so that there are Saturdays or no Sundays and work every 
day 

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 2: But we can eat a lot of food

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: Well, what is the time about?  The plan or the idea is the field investigation, I have a 
an average duration of two months.  It can be just a little bit more, a little bit less, but there is an 
average.  The elaboration of the preliminary information, a month.  You can say with this, for 
example, I imagine that there will be a geologist who will make a report of what happens, 
perhaps an environmental one, the chemist, the results.  Everything is important in the 
preliminaries, to put partially, I do not know what you call it, more or less a month.  The 
elaboration of the definitive report, a month.  All the consumptions, sit down and do all the work 
and of the general and final report.  Perhaps it requires just a little bit more but it is an estimation. 
We want to initiate the expert report in this month of March, we are already in the 3rd .  And the 
report is due to present in the court in the month of July of 2007, exaggerating 
[INDISCERNIBLE] cancer and already, beginning in August.  Or half of August, pardon.  That 
is the structure of the time that we have more or less to advance with the case.  What step? Okay. 
We have here, already classifying the sites for the sampling.  We have several criteria to select 
the sites for sampling.  Perhaps we must do this by steps. The extension area where Chevron 
operates is really big. The idea is that the sites for sampling are geographically located in all the 
area.  In all the area.  And another criterion is that we choose sites that were operated only by 
Texaco.  Why do we want this?  Texaco says that the contamination that exists is due to Petro 
Ecuador. Texaco says that the contamination they left had already been degraded and that there 
was no contamination is.  If we take several sites of those, only of Texaco, where no other 
company has operated, and we find residues of carbides or toxic products there, there is no other 
accountable party, but Texaco.  We must choose other sites that were supposedly remediated by 
Texaco in the remediation they did in ' 95 to' 98.  Why?  Texaco says that the remediation was 
perfectly done, that they fulfilled all the standards and that there is no problem.  We must look 
for sites like those to demonstrate that this reparation was not well done and that the harmful 
effects for the human health have not been eliminated.  We must look for sites with hidden pits. 
Texaco blocked an average of 200 pits before year' 90, supposedly without any repair.  We must 
look for sites of mixed operation, that is to say Texaco and Petro Ecuador.  Because soon after 
Texaco [INDISCERNIBLE] operating those fields and the idea in this is also to see that the same 
effects that there are, are here.  Perhaps there we will see the separation there you asked about. 
The sites, object of the studies, will have to be an average of 60 in the first step.  Then we will 
see several economic conditions and resources or if it is necessary to do others more or do you 
think it is enough.  It is possible that we remain in the first step that we say, why more? With this 
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it’s enough. Yes? But if we see that it is necessary, we can just carry out the sampling a bit more 
in other sites with the same characteristics. Question?

[00:05:02]

FEMALE 1: What type of samples? Water, ground? Underground waters? Does this come later?

MALE 1: We are going to get there, yes.

MALE 3: The question that I have is 60 sites first?

MALE 4: They are going to be 60 sites first, is this not true?

MALE 1: Yes.

MALE 3: Divided up in categories geologically?

MALE 4: Divided in categories in a geologic way or how?

MALE 1: Fields?

MALE 3: By location.

MALE 4: By town.

MALE 1: Exactly.

FEMALE 2: A small thing. In each site it has, for example three or two or up to four pits.

MALE 1: Sure

FEMALE 2: Then, those 60 multiplied by that number would altogether give a total of 500 
samples. Then it can be…

MALE 1: [INDISCERNIBLE] that is the pit and it is the area [INDISCERNIBLE]

[OVERLAY]

MALE 1:  Now, there are piles or there are diverse amounts of chemical toxic products and 
hydrocarbures that exist there.  We cannot, or I believe that it is not necessary to analyze them 
all, so we must analyze several products.  The idea is to realize you analyze only total petroleum 
hydrocarbons and chromium VI.  

FEMALE 1: Only?

MALE 1: Only.
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FEMALE 1: TPH, Chromium VI. Why not more?

MALE 1: For several reasons. I’ll explain a little bit. We already have in the 45 inspections 
analyzed -

FEMALE 2: [INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 1: No, but in the inspections analyzed. And in the 42 that are in the results in the court, 
we have analyzed something like 12 average products in each, yes. We have analyzed 
hydrocarbons, HABs, benzeno, or toluene, iron, zinc, metals, copper. We know what exists in 
petroleum, we know the petroleum components, we know what there is in water formation, so 
we do not think that it is necessary to repeat more of the same. That raises the economic costs. 
The intention of this is with hydrocarbons [INDISCERNIBLE] effectively that there are 
polluting agents. There are hydrocarbons that arrived with petroleum, not for any other reason. 
And the chromium IV would allow us to demonstrate the guilty doing of Texaco. According to 
our technicians, following because they did not lie to me, they tell me that chromium IV was 
used by Texaco in the perforation of wells as additives until the year' 80 that was when they 
perforated the majority of wells. What does this mean? That in the repaired pits, mixed operation 
reparations, in each one that is performed, if we find chromium VI, it is a product that exists 
since the perforation of the well. That is, the objective is guilt. Who left that there? Because they 
used that product in the perforation of the well. [INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 3: If I might suggest

MALE 4: Only as a suggestion

MALE 3: Do chrome V also.

MALE 4: To also make chromium V

MALE 3: It naturally occurs. They will come back after you unless you have that analysis.

MALE 4: They are going to persecute you, you can say, at least until you have the analysis of the 
chromium V.

MALE 5: [INDISCERNIBLE] is 26 more or less.

FEMALE 1: Are there standards for chromium VI?

MALE 3:  Five is the one.  If five is not there, it' s not naturally occurring. 

MALE 4: This is not happening naturally 

[00:09:57]
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MALE 3: Therefore you can' t get six except from the fluid

MALE 4: Assuming that comes from the perforation.

FEMALE 1: Wait, five is natural?

MALE 3: Five will occur in nature. It' s to regulate isotope.

MALE 6:  We can make a pause in order to discuss 

[OVERLAY]

FEMALE 2:  I have another worry that I am going to propose. Are there more of hydrocarbons 
and HABs, and there are tables - 

MALE 4: Haven' t obtained to big percentage of results and inspections, so I don’t think it' s fair 
to represent them. I suggest HABs

[OVERLAY]

MALE 5: Then they are indicating the hydrocarbon operation.

MALE 3: Set the parameters later

MALE 4: And later we determine the parameters.

MALE 1:  And we had as suggestion the chromium VI and the HABs 

FEMALE 2: HABs.

FEMALE 1: HABs also?

FEMALE 2: HABs.

MALE 1: As a suggestion. We’ll discuss later-

FEMALE 3: [INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 1: If, we later discuss and see the convenience or not or also the necessity or not to 
incorporate those products. The samplings and analysis will have to be carried out, what you 
were saying, the samplings and analysis will be carried out in grounds, underground waters and 
sediments where it is possible.

FEMALE 1: And superficial waters or no?

MALE 1: Superficial water is just a little bit delicate for a reason. First that is in movement, 
okay? The theory of Texaco is that if there is something in superficial water, it belongs to 
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Ecuador because what they left already went away. In the sediment where the products of several 
years ago are-

MALE 4: So the idea is three things: soil, to water and sediments.

MALE 1: The sampling. The sampling will have to be carried out within the pits that exist in 
each site. , Which is always asked by the companies, exists in each, there are 2, 3, 3 
[INDISCERNIBLE] depths [INDISCERNIBLE]. To where it is possible. Where the direction of 
the underground waters can be verified taking samples following that direction, that is the idea is 
also to see where the underground waters are headed, and following a little to see the major 
effects there. In marshes or swamps, they would take samples from sediments. There are many 
marshes in the Amazonian region, many swamps and they also are affected. Determination of the 
cause of damage caused, perhaps not to ask in front of [INDISCERNIBLE]. The idea is equal to 
the contamination of grounds and waters. The study should not be limited to the pit areas only, 
but also to the area of influence of each site. If possible a more complete study should be carried 
out in several places to determine the affected area and thus to know on average what is the 
damage caused in each site. That is, until now, the expert reports that we have, making a study 
more of the pit, for example, of the more directly affected area. It is said that the underground 
waters are contaminated but never we have gotten to determine up to what point does the 
contamination from underground waters reach. Up to where has it extended? Where has it 
migrated or [INDISCERNIBLE] those products. Perhaps it is more complicated than that. 
Perhaps it is not necessary to do it but it is worth to determine if it is important or not.

[00:15:00]

MALE 6: The area is extremely aggravated with contamination problems, number two is 
[INDISCERNIBLE] of selecting a site especially badly.

MALE 1:  Yes.  It can be that out of the 60 sites that we mentioned, let’s say 3, 4, 5 sites, we 
make a complete study and we see the damage or the incidence of those places.  Not in 
everything because it is very difficult, but we can choose a few to make deeper study.  It can be 
possible.  People [INDISCERNIBLE] the importance or not of that part.  We continue. Another 
component is the affectation of the biotic resources.  To plants, animals, fishes and to the 
etiologies. Well, it is another component that is also a bit more delicate because we have not 
gotten there as much, what Fernando said.  We have concentrated more in the chemical aspect, 
but this here, I believe is also important to see.  Obviously we have a problem that we don’t have 
base liga.  We do not know that it existed that much.  But it is possible to compare with other 
uninvolved places with similar geographic characteristics, for example.  Another component, the 
affectation to people.  The indigenous towns [INDISCERNIBLE].  
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MALE 7: I have a question. If the point is in making one more complete investigation in point 
two, what is the exact point in making one more complete investigation if we have to look for the 
total, the total of contamination?

MALE 1:  Yes, so 

MALE 7:  But the extension, that is the geographic extension of the contamination is the 
objective, isn’t it? 

MALE 1: One of the tasks is that one. The thing is that in this general expert report, we have to 
determine the cost of the damage, it is also necessary to determine which is the damaged area. 
And obviously what is the type of affectation. But if we do not know what the damaged area is, 
then it will become a bit ambiguous to put the cost of the damage. Something else?

FEMALE 1: And the sites, the 60 sites are different than those of -

MALE 1: They are different from the inspections

FEMALE 1: Ok, different.

MALE 1: Ok. And in the people we have not done a deeper work on this. It is another 
component that also needs to be analyzed, and on the convenience or not we do have some works 
that are being carried out right now on this problematic and the effects on the people. The fact is 
that if we make the study up to here or up to there, it still is a little incomplete, for me at least. It 
is humble, very humble in my opinion. Because  we haven’t tested the real effects in human 
beings, in us. Then we should also see the necessity of this and to what extent it is possible to do 
it. We proceed commander. You missed two? It’s coming, coming. What more or less must the 
expert do, that is, with the team that goes with him. Obviously you can [INDISCERNIBLE] in 
the court. Assume the plan of activities according to the requirements of the court, the trial, and 
the parties. Why this? Because this part of the test was requested only and exclusively by us. The 
other part, Chevron, did not request this because it didn’t approve this, it didn’t want to. Perhaps 
it is sorry for not requesting this. It can be. But the idea is that we as plaintiffs have the 
obligation to proving what was said in the lawsuit and this is why the expert report is going to 
adjust as much as possible without going into legal violations, comes to adjust to the 
requirements that we have to prove the facts of the demand. In order to demonstrate the 
existence, the mechanisms of repair, and the cost of repair of the damage. This is what we want. 
Obviously also the conformation of the support team, bear witness as much as possible to the 
work carried out in  each one of the sites, to be studied, inspected or reviewed. To sign the chains 
of custody and all the technical elements, but [INDISCERNIBLE], is the expert in this matter. 
Are we following? To be the legal representative of the laboratory that carried out the analysis. 
Ask for the existing laboratory results existing in the court of the carried out inspections and any 
other information that is considered necessary. That is, it has the power to ask to the court, to 
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give me the results of 45, 42 inspections to study them, analyze them, review them and to see 
what I make with that and also ask that the court to force [PH] dinapa, to DNH, and to any other 
organization that could provide with necessary information. Coordinating with the technicians of 
the plaintiffs on all the activities to be carried out, passing the invoices for the work of the court, 
elaborate the report that has to be presented in the court in the established terms. Those details 
much more we concerned more [INDISCERNIBLE]. Elaboration -

[00:21:40]

MALE 6: The last point, elaborate the report that has to be presented to the court in the terms, 
ok. A completely dumb question. Were you referring to the expert report selected by the judge 
for this? Ok.

MALE 1: The question is not dumb

[LAUGHTER]

FEMALE 1: Can the expert request to more analysis than that of TPH and chromium VI?

MALE 1: By all means. But we request that. We have to see the importance in making other type 
of analysis, whether it is only TPH or VI if we’re referring to HABs, if we’re referring to chromo 
V or I don’t know. Then we see and tell the expert that we need to do the analysis of this, that, 
that, and that. Perhaps two, perhaps three or perhaps four. I do not know. For that reason you 
need to support us and see what comes out.

FEMALE 1: And who pays for this?

MALE 2: You.

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1:  [INDISCERNIBLE] of technical things.  Elaboration of [INDISCERNIBLE] of 
reports, as to what to put in the report.  We have top technicians and scientists on the 
environment issue, geology, petroleum and toxicology, chemistry, social and cultural impacts 
and what they create is necessary and that it is also possible.  Yes, perhaps there are many things 
that can be necessary.  As to the economic, human or geographic issue, I do not know, they are 
not possible.  It can be.  My mother says, it is necessary to cover yourself up to where the bed 
sheet reaches. 

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 2: I do not understand. It is necessary to cover what?
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MALE 1: Up to where the bed sheet reaches. That if you have a small bed sheet you cannot 
cover all your body. I did not grow much for that reason.

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: A small bed sheet.

MALE 2: Exactly. [LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: Like your bed sheet was big…

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1:  What else does the report have? It has to have the analysis of the results of the carried 
out inspections.  It must consider the norms decrees and regulations that determine parameters 
and procedures of analysis, results and sampling.  Here lies a matter that is, which is of 
confrontation with Chevron.  Chevron, on its part, wants that, for example, the analysis, if they 
formulate them with other parameters, they spoke of the TCLP' s. That  the results be compared 
with the ones they established in the ’95 contract .  If there are effective norms and laws in 
Ecuador, in agreement of the law it is that.  It is with those norms that we must compare them. 
Those norms aren’t convenient for them.  Those parameters aren’t convenient for them.  Then 
the expert, obedient to [INDISCERNIBLE] of the court, will have to do it on the basis of this 
type of elements.  

[00:25:30]

FEMALE 3: And pardon, the methodology that [INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 1: That is not, I did not say for that.

FEMALE 3: For that there is no problem?

MALE 1: In this expert report, it is necessary to look for the possible technical procedures, but 
the more adequate, the more [INDISCERNIBLE], or if there are international parameters, but the 
idea really is that the technician, the expert and his team carry out the work as good as possible 
so that Texaco does not have the minimum opportunity to question the validity or the credibility 
of that report. Knowing how to do it using all the parameters necessary to use them and not be 
questioned that the sample was bad, that the temperature did not indicate well, or any other thing. 
Then there are parameters for that and the base must be founded in that. Where was it? Is it over?

FEMALE 1: Chevron said that the norms did not exist when Texaco was, you know, operating.

MALE 4: They were not effective

FEMALE 1:  Yes, and is it a problem with this? 

8



CRS191-3
Transcript by TransPerfect

MALE 1: No.

FEMALE 1: Ok, and apply the norms of' 96, for example, and we need to buy -

MALE 1: To compare?

FEMALE 1: To compare some concentrations in water and ground to the newest rules? Okay?

MALE 1: There are two things. It is also part of the legal theory. When Chevron was operating, 
there was not as much application of parameters. What there was were absolute prohibitions. 
Other laws were, for example, effective which did not say it can be contaminated up to here. If it 
did not say, finally, prohibited to contaminate. Then if we went according to those laws, we are 
right even more so. It is a thing.

FEMALE 1: If, they are narrative standards.

MALE 1:  If, secondly.  By legal logic of the country, when between an effective law, a norm, 
the latter replaces the former, and the former without being effective, does not require validity, 
then if we took a sample, we must compare it with the law that is effective, not with the law that 
does not have validity, and is no longer in use.  Another criterion is to compare with the norm 
that is effective at least when they are carried out the sampling.  The sampling was performed on 
February, March, April. Then when we do it, we do sampling.  And it had another criterion but 
that I can’t remember.  

MALE 5: [INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 1:  By all means. Or and another criterion that also is important is that in this type of 
environmental issue [INDISCERNIBLE], the damage does not disappear until is not eliminated. 

FEMALE 1: The damages are here now.

MALE 1: In continued form.

FEMALE 1: yes, continued.

MALE 1: Then

FEMALE 1: It is very important in the United States also.

MALE 1:  Here also. Then if yes it is effective until the present time, [INDISCERNIBLE must 
become] of the present time. 

FEMALE 1: If, I agree.

MALE 1: Ok, we are intelligent, right?
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[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: Ok, we continue. We go back or what? Oh okay, Are you sure? Ah, knew that it was 
missing something more.

[00:30:13]

[OVERLAY]

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: It must have an executive, conclusive executive, that is, perhaps the report has 60 
pages, 100 pages, which is going to be very difficult that the judge and the other people read. 
Perhaps in 5 pages or 10 pages, a clear executive summary, very direct, understandable, and 
conclusive. Has anybody done it? Yes? Yes? Not like the experts say, it seems that there is but 
watch out that there isn’t. It must have a categorization of the damage as asked by Anne before. 
In which the environmental one, for example, we must categorize the wells operated by Texaco, 
the repaired ones by Texaco, the hidden pits, the toxic components, the relation between what 
was found in the expert report and the inspection, the extension of the damage, the toxic 
products, and nothing else. As to the biotic part, it damages the flora and fauna, fish are the most 
affected as wells as terrestrial and etiological or of fish. In the human part, affectation to the 
indigenous towns, culture, affectation to the living conditions of the people  in their health as in 
their goods. It must also have the repair mechanisms and establish the costs of repair of the 
damage. What else is there? Okay. That is what we want to have, but I want to clarify here a 
couple of things. Perhaps many of those things will not be possible. It can be because it costs too 
much because time is very short. It could be because the idea is to have a report that more or less 
includes that. If something is not possible, we are not going to die because we cannot put a 
component of that. One and two.

FEMALE 1: We need to prove that there are damages on biotic and humans?

MALE 1: I believe that it is important to prove it. Yes, but -

FEMALE 1: It’s a little different

MALE 2:  It' s not necessary.  It is not necessary.  It is preferable.  

MALE 1: One moment, that’s good, one moment

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 5:  Then the perforation is different from the cost of [INDISCERNIBLE] 

[OVERLAY]
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MALE 5: The cost is still not certain of -

MALE 1:  In the lawsuit it does not say how much it costs because they didn’t know, we do not 
know.  Perhaps later they will tell us how much it costs, but eye.  Eye.  Perhaps we must 
categorize the damage, maybe a cost must cover the chemical damage in the underground water, 
in the ground, but there are other costs that perhaps must be considered, the damages towards 
people, cultures.  The continuous damage that  people are still undergoing.  That human cost, 
social cost that also can be quantified.  Then when I say repair cost, I don’t mean only the 
chemical part, if not the cost of repairing the damage in a general context.  I don’t know if 
[INDISCERNIBLE Then] with this or not. Then this part here is no longer as much of the case, 
that is, of the global expert report, for [INDISCERNIBLE] what Chevron will possibly do. 

[00:34:57]

[OVERLAY]

MALE 1: What are the possible threats that we are going to have in the case, yes? We are going 
to see as much of the procedure as well as that of the expert and his technical team, that is to say, 
a persecution [INDISCERNIBLE]. Permanent monitoring to the work that will be analyzed in 
the field. That is why we say that it must have all the service manuals so that, they will be 
counting on a camera, video, a bunch of things to see the minimum error there and say look, I 
kill a butterfly in the way and that butterfly is there in the sample. Attempts [INDISCERNIBLE] 
with money to the expert possibly its technical team. If that does not work, they are going to try 
to threaten or maybe the judicial or expert report. Possibly this will [INDISCERNIBLE] never 
happen. They are possibilities.

FEMALE 3: [INDISCERNIBLE threatens] are -

MALE 1:  Clearly.  Threats in lawsuit against the court.  That is when the court does not rule for 
it, there is possibility [INDISCERNIBLE].  Do we follow? Do we follow?  

[OVERLAY]

MALE 1:  Exert pressure on the court so that it orders the expert to give the documents.  Plan of 
field activities.  Technical procedures analysis.  List of technicians of companions. Sampling and 
analysis method. Determination of the influence areas, norms, parameters, laws to consider for 
the expert.  They are going put pressure on the court so that it forces the expert to give this 
information because they, the main problem of Chevron right now, is that they don’t know what 
is going to happen in urban expert report.  That is, they do not know this.  I hope that none of 
you count please 

[LAUGHTER]
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MALE 1:  They do not know what is going to happen.  It is a problem for Chevron.  We follow. 
Now that we must act to counterbalance, to maintain the pressure and permanent monitoring in 
the court and by policy, that the expert maintains a permanent coordination with the technical 
and legal team of the plaintiffs.  A coordination that I hope for forms coordination for direction. 
The coordinate technician of the parties must be in the process for the complete time. 
Accompany the expert in the field. That is, we already referred a lawyer who will be always 
present in the field to protect the activity that is performed.  To give the facilities and necessary 
support for the field team.  Support to the expert the reaction of the report, and here if we want 
the support of all the equipment, ours, of scientific experts, lawyers, ornithologists, so that all 
contribute the information that is, see, the load does not go to be of the expert.  We took to the 
load between all and we want it the commitment of all for this procedure. 

MALE 7:  I have…a question.  Will the final report…she’s asking [referring to Unknown 
Female]…will the final report be prepared by the expert alone?

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Translator: The final report will on….will only be elaborated by the expert?

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Pablo Fajardo:  By everyone. What the expert will do is give his criteria…right…

Man with pen:  [NODS HIS HEAD]

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Translator:  …his opinion, and sign the report, and review it.

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Pablo Fajardo:  But we, all of us, have to contribute to the report, together.

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Man with pen:  We…and then all of us will help with the report…so all of us will…

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Translator:  But we, all of us, we have to all…

[VOICES OVERLAP]*

____________________

*Text in red copied from a transcript titled 191-3 Excerpt.doc, certified by Linguistic Systems, Inc. 
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Man with pen: …help in the preparation of the report.

[VOICES OVERLAP]

Unknown Female:  Together. Together right?

Transaltor: …uh, together.  Right?

Pablo Fajardo:  Together.

Unknown Female:  All right?

Pablo Fajardo:  Right?

Unknown Female:  Right.*

FEMALE 1: Ok. But Chevron no.

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1:  [INDISCERNIBLE], give the social report to endorsements, politicians, technicians, 
scientist, bodyguard 

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 1: Now it is concluded. Companions in this humble presentation I said ten 
[INDISCERNIBLE]

MALE 2: Well Luis, or, you are going to up?

MALE 1: No, nowadays no.

MALE 2: I can make a brief commentary?

MALE 1: Yes.

MALE 2: Ok. Three points. Thank you very much. It was best.

[00:40:02]

MALE 1: Brief commentary.

MALE 2:  Brief it is two hours, right? 

____________________

*Text in red copied from a transcript titled 191-3 Excerpt.doc, certified by Linguistic Systems, Inc. 
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[LAUGHTER]

MALE 2:  Look, a very important thing is that, and it is going to be elaborated by Olga or Luis, 
that we already have a lot of information.  Already, in our hands generated by the inspections.  

[LAUGHTER]

MALE 2:  What? I think if we did not have much money, we could finish or write that report 
already based on what we have in our hands.  Then it is important, I would say that it is 
important that we give the same emphasis on what we have as well as what we are going to get 
from the field work.  Ok, and that is a difficult challenge and it is really a work which we must 
focus in the same way as we would field work.  Two, the other point that I mean is that I believe 
that is necessary that we don’t, in whatever legal parameters, that is necessary that we not only 
speak of, of the norms and laws of Ecuador, but also of the laws of the United States because, 
because it is a great political argument in the sense that this company, of our country arrived and 
violated the norms, excuse me, that was fulfilling in its own country.  And that is important 
legally because?  Because this is a civil lawsuit and they have legal duties, right? Not causing 
damage to people in spite of any law that is written. That is a legal duty that exists there and 
here.  And the fact that they are being confronted with the laws there, means that they had 
knowledge that what they were doing here was bad.  Two small points more.  In whichever 
process of reparation that Texaco made, it is important, I  believe, of treating that in a special 
way because there is an official claim right now by the Ecuadorian State that what Texaco did 
was fraud.  Then that was not only bad doing, ok? It was a wrong doing, but really it was a 
crime, a crime.  Then what I would say,  in whichever category of work, let’s think on 
emphasizing that just a bit.  It was not only a question of badly done work, but also a crime.  And 
finally much of the works that I speak Pablo of human impacts, and biotic, I say the things that 
go a little beyond the technical strength, we say, we must discuss that.  A worry of mine, as we 
all shared, is the short time that we have to fulfill this work.  It is a gift because we must finish 
the case, but it is also is a difficult challenge.  And it comes from the debate that I want to 
introduce today,  to think of the types of people who are not in the same “meeting,” we are going 
to need to make that another type of work because it is, for example the human impact, they can 
measure and study for years and years and years, and how are we going to say something in three 
months? Is it feasible how? With what method? It is very clear that we decided and understand 
that in the beginning, very clearly, and if we do not understand the beginning super plan, super 
clearly, I believe that we are not going to surpass the challenge in three or four months because 
we are going to begin without clarity and they are all going to be dispersed, some North 
Americans there, you here, and we are not going to be together and if I may a little bit, I don’t 
know the word, but to damage us, damage the work. Then the most important thing today and in 
next the few days is to define with total clarity what we are going to do and [00:45:09]
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